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WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD

NOVEMBER 18, 2003                                 
     8:30 A.M.   


TOMPKINS COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY  

PRESENT:  
D. Czerwonka, L. Dillon, B. Fortier, C. Haynes, J. Little, J. Maglione, D. Mallinson, D. McDonald, J. McPheeters, M. Opperman, L. Patz, J. Rossi, C. Sowards, M. Stamm, I. Stein, M. Turnbull, N. Zahler, A. Edelman, W. Cooke, P. McKee


EXCUSED: 
B. Blanchard, D. Herath, L. Leonard, T. O’Neill, S. Pronti, J. Wesche, K. Mann

ABSENT:     
R. Bohman, T. Colbert, P. Gardner, D. Marsh, R. Pass, A. Pedersen, S. White

GUESTS:    
T. Kurz, Advion Biosciences; T. Joseph, Tompkins County Legislature; J. Flynn, D. Chodan, C. Harris, D. Moore, J. Kozlowski, NYSDOL; M. Curtis, Challenge Industries; B. Fuller, TC3; J. Vandenburg (POD)

STAFF:
 
Debra Giordano, Jennifer Luu

CALL TO ORDER


Chair Turnbull called the meeting to order at 8:33 a.m.

ANNOUNCEMENTS


Graham Toft/State Workforce Investment Board Meeting


Ms. Turnbull reported on the State Workforce Investment Board meeting that she, Ms. Giordano and Mr. Stamm attended.  Graham Toft from the Hudson Institute was the guest speaker and he spoke about many of the same issues that are covered in Tompkins County’s  “State of the Workforce Report”.  He also emphasized the international market and the jobs that are relocating abroad.  A report, “Beyond Workforce 2020” is available for anyone who would like to see it.


Mr. Stamm also presented at the SWIB meeting, focusing on the cooperation in Tompkins County between economic development and workforce development.  Mr. Stamm stated his presentation focused on how aggressive and successful the WIB has been and also on ways that the State Workforce Investment Board could help Tompkins County, such as with the distribution of administrative funding and setting timelines for the signing of the Memorandum of Understanding, etc.


Sales and Service Training Center


Ms. Sowards reported that the Sales and Service Training Center is having its grand opening and graduation for its first class on November 20th.  Twelve participants started the program and four have found employment (prior to class completion).  The National Retail Federation Foundation will be attending and they are very excited about the Tompkins County program.    The next full-length training class will begin in January 2004.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was Moved by Mr. Czerwonka, seconded by Mr. Little, and unanimously adopted by voice vote of members present to approve the minutes of September 23, 2003, as submitted.

APPROVAL OF THE AMENDED BYLAWS


It was Moved by Ms. Stein, seconded by Ms. McPheeters and unanimously adopted by voice vote of members present to approve the amendments to the bylaws as submitted.

NOMINATIONS


Ms. Dillon submitted the following nominations for appointment to the Workforce Investment Board:

1. Patrick McKee, President, Challenge Industries

2. Nancy Meacham, Personnel Manager, Home Depot

3. Audrey Edelman, Owner, Audrey Edelman Associates

4. Will Cooke, Owner, Bill Cooke Imports

5. Patricia Carey, Commissioner, Tompkins County Department of Social Services

It was Moved by Mr. Haynes, seconded by Ms. McPheeters and unanimously adopted by voice vote of members present to approve the nominations to the Workforce Investment Board as submitted.

Ms. Edelman stated she has been in real estate for 23 years and is currently the owner of Audrey Edelman & Associates.   

Patrick McKee stated he is the new president at Challenge Industries.  He and his family relocated here in August.  He is looking forward to learning the programs at Challenge and working with other agencies in the community.

Mr. Cooke stated he is the general manager at Bill Cooke Imports, which employs 112 people.  He stated workforce development is very important and he is looking forward to learning more about the workforce development system.

Ms. Turnbull welcomed the new members.
BOARD MEETING PROCESS


In response to the Board self-assessment survey and suggestions made during the September board meeting discussion, the Executive Committee proposed that beginning in 2004, the meeting structure be changed to allow more time for speakers and discussion (future focus) and less time on operational items (past and present).  Therefore, the full board meeting agenda will place all action items brought forward by a committee (including Executive Committee) on a consent agenda, with summary descriptions of those items provided with the meeting materials, including a contact person if more detail is desired.   At the beginning of each meeting, any member may request that an item be moved off of the consent agenda and listed separately for discussion.   Otherwise, all action items will be moved as a single motion without discussion.  This concept assumes that the appropriate level of attention is paid to matters during committee meetings.  Furthermore, the Executive Director shall provide a written report in advance and an interim report (via email) by the 3rd Friday of each month that the full board does not meet.     

It was Moved by Mr. Little, seconded by Mr. Mallinson and unanimously adopted by voice vote of members present to assume a consent agenda at future board meetings.

FEATURED GUEST – TOM KURZ, CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER, ADVION BIOSCIENCES, INC.


Mr. Stamm introduced Tom Kurz, Chief Operating Officer of Advion Biosciences, Inc.  Advion was founded in 1993 as a spin-off from Cornell Technology and it has grown from two individuals to over 150 employees.  


Mr. Kurz stated that he is a co-founder of Advion and in 1993 the vision was to build a center of excellence in CMS technology that pharmaceutical companies would visit to have research conducted.  In order for the company to be successful, they would need to attract a highly educated workforce.  Due to the size of pharmaceutical companies and the high salaries they pay, this would be challenging.   He stated that the company has added ten new employees each year for the last seven years.  He stated that retention of employees is very important at Advion and in each of the last three years their employee turnover rate has been five percent or less, compared to 20 percent in other labs.  He stated that aptitude and attitude are very important and the interview process is lengthy, inclusive and takes a full day.  

Some of the issues Advion faces are:

· The availability of local talent

· Employment opportunities need to be available for spouses in order to attract employees from outside the area

· Not all employees are well-suited to the industry and its pressures and demands 


Solutions that have worked at Advion include:

· “Homegrowing” CMS scientists by providing current employees who demonstrate acumen and the desire to learn with opportunities for advancement.  

· Hiring locally has resulted in greater retention than hires from outside the area.  

· Promoting management from within whenever possible, individuals share the vision and understand the culture and attitude at Advion.

Mr. Kurz suggested that employers should assess their strengths and weaknesses.  They need to offer career opportunities within their organizations and support the activities in the community.   This has worked very well for Advion.

Follow-Up Discussion


Ms. McPheeters stated that job opportunities are needed.  Jobs are needed for youth, older workers and students coming out of high school.  


Ms. Stein stated that in today’s job market where companies face global competition, Advion employees are reaching back to more traditional fundamentals, i.e. loyalty, etc.   She stated she hopes that Advion considers retraining as workers age to maintain their workforce.


Ms. Zahler stated she is very impressed with Advion’s commitment to its employees.  She noted that Dryden Mutual Insurance is also a fine example of the “grow your own” philosophy as they hire students in high school and retain them after they have finished school.


Mr. Little asked Mr. Kurz what his predictions are for the future of Advion’s workforce needs.  Mr. Kurz stated that he anticipates Advion will hire 60+ employees in the next three years.  He stated that layoffs in pharmaceutical companies have a positive affect on Advion because the work still needs to be done, and Advion has been able to benefit from the gap left by the downsizing of their larger competitors.  


Ms. Patz asked how Advion approaches diversity.  Mr. Kurz stated that diversity has not been specifically looked at.  People are hired based on their aptitude and attitude.


Ms. Curtis asked if Advion offers more than one shift.  Mr. Kurz stated they do not; they conform to the lifestyles of the scientists who work for the company.  He stated robotics are used in the evening and this helps the employees.  


Ms. Sowards stated the “grown your own” philosophy is wonderful and noted there seems to be a skills mismatch in the community.


Ms. Patz stated CBord has been able to take advantage of funding through TC3 and Workforce Development to help them grow their employees.  She stated employers need to convey their values earlier in order to get the right employee fit.


Ms. McPheeters stated she attended a meeting with the Professional Opportunity Developers (POD) group established through Workforce Development.  The group is high-level jobseekers, and there was discussion about job opportunities and the need for them to reshape themselves to fit the jobs available.  They need to look at their skills and how they can fit a current job rather than specifically looking for employment in the field they have been schooled in.  She also stated employers need to recognize the culture in their companies and take advantage of training opportunities.  


Mr. Stamm stated that TCAD is working with six smaller companies that are in expansion and retention is always discussed.  This is a very important service that can be provided through workforce development.


Ms. Opperman stated that the climate in a company is set by its leaders and should be consistent and think about employees first.  Advion is a great example of this.


Ms. Turnbull thanked Mr. Kurz for attending today’s meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

It was Moved  by Mr. Czerwonka, seconded by Mr. Little and unanimously adopted by voice vote of members present to adjourn the meeting at 9:55 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for January 28, 2004 at 8:30 a.m. in the Borg-Warner Room at the Tompkins County Public Library.

Minutes prepared by Jennifer Luu.
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